
TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

September 26, 2018
MEMBERS PRESENT:  John Adams, Jim McGoff, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Esther Dobbins-Marsh, Steve Allen, Chase Kling, Cecily Richardson, John Berryman, Ruth Hook, Mark Marsh, Eva Daniels, Ann Green, Mark Blanchard, Samantha Perry, Jordan Sutherland
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM
Steve Allen – Assessor
Allen reported that the MS-1 report is ready to upload to the DRA with the exception of the Utility values. DRA is aware of the situation, and Orford isn’t the only town affected by this. Dobbins-Marsh reported that the school won’t have their data to the DRA until the end of October (DRA is also aware of this) – both issues impact the ability to set the tax rate.
Chase Kling - Perambulation

Kling presented his report and reviewed the Lyme-Orford town line perambulation process to the board. The work is scheduled to occur on 10/13, 10/20, and 10/27 with the backup date being the Sunday following each date. 
II.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
Roads & Bridges - Adams reported he’s working with a representative from US Army Corps of Engineers to schedule a visit to review the Brook Road bridge, project #2523. They will complete an application to obtain a permit required by FEMA to move forward with completion of this project. FEMA also presented 3 options for Town Road #100. Adams send the information to Dubois & King to get an estimate for option #1 (to perform a Hydrologic & Hydraulic study to determine what size larger pipe would be environmentally friendly) which appeared to be the best long-term option of the three.

Highway - McGoff reported that the furnace at the town garage was started and works well. He mentioned there were issues in the past, but this type of furnace needs to have the bottom drained weekly to keep the moisture out. He reviewed this with the road crew. McGoff discussed the oil container at the recycling center and feels it should not be sitting on the ground, but on a pallet with a type of catch basin underneath. McGoff will look into the cost of purchasing containers with a double bottom to use at the recycling center and at the town garage.

Planning Board – McGoff reported on the Public hearing for the Master Plan is scheduled for October 9th at 7:00 p.m. at the Rivendell Multi-Purpose Room. Hook said there will be packets available for the public to review prior to the meeting.

Orford Conservation Commission (OCC)– Smith attended the OCC meeting. The water testing has some fluctuation but is still within satisfactory limits. The OCC is looking into a recommended project of culvert inventory. The OCC will reach out to the Upper Valley Lake Sunapee Regional Planning Commission on how to create this study. The excavator work at Sawyer Brook   was adding the berm near Sawyer Brook/Route 10. Amy Hudnor from DES visited the site and will reach out to the landowner to discuss.
Parks & Playgrounds – Smith reported that Heather Bryant spoke about the Community Field Soil Sample report.  The pH was reported as high as well as the Calcium, magnesium and phosphorous.  The field was probably recently limed and we do not need to lime this year. It was agreed that we would fertilize in 2019 and shoot for a medium maintenance schedule that involves fertilizing in the spring and fall. The OPP committee also addressed the Community Fields agreement with Rivendell. The committee made five recommendations to the Selectboard to adopt. 

1. Recommend to the Selectboard that Orford pay for one portable toilet to be placed in the parking area of the Community Field from May until November and any additional toilets be paid for by RISD. Motion made to accept this recommendation. Approved
2. Recommend to the Selectboard that Orford pay for the repairing and/or replacing of four soccer frames (as needed) located at the Community Field. Motion made to accept this recommendation. Motion Passed
3. Recommend to the Selectboard that Orford should be responsible for the basic infield maintenance of the softball and baseball fields. Motion made to accept this recommendation. Motion Passed
4. Recommend to the Selectboard that Orford will be responsible for the upkeep of the dugouts at the baseball and softball fields including the fencing and backstops.  However, RISD should maintain any bleachers at the Community Field. Motion made to accept this recommendation. Motion Passed
5. Recommend to the Selectboard that the Town of Orford mowing guidelines are to be followed by RISD regarding the mowing of the Community Field.  (This motion includes not blowing grass on the basketball court and trimming as well as mowing the Community Field.  Turf height should remain high (4”) during the off season such as the summer and can be cut lower if requested by the coaches and or athletic department and approved by a Parks and Playgrounds Committee member). Motion made to accept this recommendation. Motion Passed
Smith reported the failing tree near the Church on Route 10 has been removed by Thomson Tree service who is certified to remove trees around power lines. The tree on the Post Office property will be limbed at a cost of $400. The property owner and the Town will split the cost 50/50, as the tree falls on both properties. Motion made to accept the sharing of the cost to limb the tree on the Post Office property. Motion Passed
Green asked if the stump will be ground down. Adams said the tree warden said at a prior meeting that when you grind down the stump you can’t replace the tree at that location. Green asked if the tree will be replaced. Adams said the intent is to replace, but the board hasn’t made that decision yet.
B. Updates on Open Projects

Upper Stonehouse Mountain Road

McGoff hasn’t received any estimates for this work. He will follow up to have estimates submitted by October 10, 2018.
Jacob’s Brook near Quinttown Road

The work was completed. Smith met with Craig Rennie, DES, to review the work and Rennie noted the contractor did a little more work than required. He said to mention this in the final report to DES. Smith mentioned that the invoice received from the contractor needs more detail. Dobbins-Marsh will request this.
Smith spoke with Rennie regarding the work to be done at the Orfordville Road bog and the Indian Pond Beach (culvert, sand and the dam) – they will schedule a time to visit the sites.
Garage Water Heater

A new water heater has been installed.
Salt Contract

The contract from Granite State Minerals was accepted at a cost of $65.95 per ton. Salt will be delivered to the town garage as ordered.
Sand pit

McGoff left a message for Charlie Smith to contact the office with a date and time he’s available to view the sand pit with the road crew.
Samantha Perry had questions on the posting of times the sand pit can be used for shooting. McGoff stated the sand pit needs to be closed when the road crew is working there. Sutherland said the sand pit is appreciated by responsible gun owners as a place to shoot. Adams said there used to be a sportsman’s group that managed the shooting range but it has since disbanded. The sandpit is there for residents to use, but there will be times when the board decides to close based on other events in town, such as the Rivendell Ramble. Blanchard asked if the insurance company has any input in how to manage shooting in the pit. Perry asked if there is a noise ordinance for shooting. Adams said not to his knowledge. Hook asked how ordinances are developed. Adams said it has to be a warrant article and voted on at the Annual meeting.
New Truck Purchase
Adams reported the bids didn’t include the extended warranty as required by the spec sheet. McGoff will work on this – Marsh asked if it had been determined if a 10” plow would affect the warranty. McGoff will check on this as well. McGoff stated that he thinks it’s a good idea to keep the 1-ton as a backup once the new truck is purchased. Blanchard asked if a modified warrant could be presented at the annual meeting to allow the truck to be kept in inventory.
III. New Business
A.  Correspondence
The UVLSRPV send documentation regarding the Ten-Year transportation improvement plan. McGoff will address with the planning board.
B. Board review and approval of use of Capital Reserve funds
The Treasurer prepared a list of paid expenses to be reimbursed by the Capital Reserve Trust accounts. Moving forward, when an invoice is coded to be paid from the Capitol Reserve Trust funds, Dobbins-Marsh will identify the trust account name on the invoice. When the board approves the invoice it will be documented in the minutes.
Motion: Move we specifically approve that the 21 various invoices and costs through 9-20-2018 and totaling $43,520.00 listed in the Spreadsheet 2018 Reimbursements Form Capital Reserve Funds be submitted to the Trustees of Trust Funds for their review, and on their approval, transfer of all approved funds of funds back to the Town operating accounts. 
Motion Passed
C. Set Budget Hearing Calendar for November meetings
In the first week of October, Dobbins-Marsh will send notices to all departments to submit their budgets for 2019.  Tentative dates to meet with the board to review budgets are 10/17 for the Fire Department and Highway Department, 10/23 for the Police Department, Administration and Insurance. All other departments will submit their budgets to the office by 10/23/2018 
D. Review of Manifests, Payroll and Account Payables

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

IV. Comments & Questions from Public

Adams reported the Tax Collector has been supported by the Select Board in the decision to notify property owners that are in arrears in their taxes that the town will be taking tax deeds if they don’t make payment arrangements. There are approximately 10 property owners in arrears for the tax years of 2014 and 2015.
Dobbins-Marsh will post a help wanted ad for the Road Crew in the Caledonia and JO as well as on the Orford List Serve.
Hook asked about the Boston Post Cane – Dobbins-Marsh has worked on the list and will review with the board at the next meeting.

Approval of Minutes

The minutes of 09/04/2018 were re-approved as amended.
The minutes of 09/12/18 were approved as amended.

A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session for tax and personnel matters at 8:05 PM.  A roll call vote of member’s present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 9:23 PM.  A vote was taken with a decision in the affirmative to seal the minutes of the nonpublic session.

V.  Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 9:24 PM
Respectfully Submitted,
Esther Dobbins-Marsh

